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Forword
The	return	to	writing	across	the	curriculum	has	brought	writing	to	the	forefront	of

all	subjects.	While	it	has	always	been	essential	for	historical	writing	to	be	evidence-
based,	the	National	Council	for	Social	Studies	(C3)	Framework	has	made	that
emphasis	even	greater.	Indeed,	success	in	all	content	areas	demands	that	students
develop	essential	writing	and	analysis	skills.	The	framework	goes	further	stating	that
“students	[must]	employ	complex	vocabulary,	understand	discipline-specific	patterns
of	language,	and	exercise	analytical	thinking	skills”	(3)	in	order	to	be	successful.

Think	It,	Show	It	Social	Studies:	Strategies	for	Communicating	Understanding
has	practical	beginnings	for	both	the	writer	and	the	teacher.	It	emphasizes	modeling
with	clear	steps	for	students	and	innovative	tactics	for	teachers.	Gregory	Denman	is
keenly	aware	of	the	amount	of	content	social	science	teachers	are	expected	to	cover
while	also	teaching	important	skills	like	writing.	The	streamlined	approach	to	the
writing	process	he	takes	makes	it	possible	for	any	teacher	to	integrate	this	essential
skill	into	his	or	her	current	instruction.

Think	It,	Show	It	Social	Studies:	Strategies	for	Communicating	Understanding
includes	a	variety	of	types	of	historical	writing,	sample	essays,	graphic	organizers	for
students,	creative	ideas	for	introducing	academic	vocabulary,	and	appendices	chock-
full	of	mentor	texts	for	teachers	and	students.	As	Denman	states,	and	I	can	attest,
good	writing	is	of	course	a	great	skill	to	have,	but	the	process	of	becoming	a	good
writer	is	a	powerful	learning	tool.	It	is	through	the	process	that	students	become
skilled	thinkers,	talkers,	and	analysts.	And	through	the	writing	process,	they	practice
effective	ways	of	communicating	their	new	understanding.	Write	on!

	

—Dylan	D.	E.	Barth,	Teacher

Geography	and	World	History	AP

North	High	School

Torrance,	CA



Writing	as	a	Learning	Tool
Good	writing	requires	good	thinking,	better	writing	prompts,	and	better	thinking.	In	his

book	On	Writing:	A	Memoir	of	the	Craft,	the	novelist	Stephen	King	states	that	“writing	is
refined	thinking”	(125).	Indeed,	it	is	clear	that	there	is	an	important	symbiotic	relationship
in	our	classroom	between	writing	and	thinking.	Each	supports,	while	prompting,	the	other.
Across	the	curriculum,	when	students	engage	in	content-area	writing,	they	must	think
deeper	about	the	content.	This	process	goes	well	beyond	punctuation	and	correct	grammar
usage.	The	depth	of	their	explanations	mirrors	the	depth	of	their	understanding.	In	math,
for	example,	students	must	justify	the	process	and	their	mathematical	thinking	behind	the
solutions	they	present.	In	the	world	of	scientific	inquiry,	they	need	to	record	the	analytical
procedures	they	use	and	explain	and	support	the	results	they	find.	Social	studies	is	no
exception.	Writing	in	social	studies	necessitates	that	students	think,	and	think	critically,	to:
explain,	describe,	analyze,	construct	theses,	provide	evidence	from	documents,
communicate	conclusions,	or	support	arguments	or	claims.	Writing	allows	students	to
synthesize	and	articulate	their	understanding	of	the	concepts	and	content	they	are
studying.	As	it	has	been	referred	to:	Writing	Is	Thinking	Made	Visible.

Think	It,	Show	It	Social	Studies:	Strategies	for	Communicating	Understanding	was
written	as	a	result	of	the	occurrence	of	two	things—one	nationally	and	one	personally.	The
first	is	the	2013	publication	by	the	National	Council	for	Social	Studies	of	College,	Career,
and	Civic	Life	(C3)	Framework	for	Social	Studies	State	Standards.	The	second,	as	a
teacher	and	writing	consultant,	is	my	being	asked	by	schools	and	districts	to	specifically
help	social	studies	teachers	with	writing	instruction.

The	first	inf	luence	was	the	publication	of	the	C3	Framework.	Its	subtitle	is	Guidance
for	Enhancing	the	Rigor	of	K—12	Civics,	Economics,	Geography,	and	History.	The
framework	is	meant	“to	provide	states	with	voluntary	guidance	for	upgrading	existing
social	studies	standards”	(NCSS	2013,	6).	As	stated	in	its	introduction,	“The	framework
aims	to	support	states	in	creating	standards	that	prepare	young	people	for	effective	and
successful	participation	in	college,	careers,	and	civic	life”	(NCSS	2013,	6).	An	element	of
the	framework’s	rationale	is	the	preparation	of	students	for	civic	life,	which	includes	that
they	”read,	write,	and	think	deeply”	(NCSS	2013,	82).	“Young	people,”	it’s	stated,	“need
strong	tools	for,	and	methods	of,	clear	and	disciplined	thinking	in	order	to	traverse
successfully	the	worlds	of	college,	career,	and	civic	life”	(NCSS	2013,	6).

Rooted	in	the	C3	Framework	is	the	critical	importance	of	students’	acquisition	of
college	and	career	readiness	literacy	skills.	“Literacy	instruction,”	it	stresses,	is	a	“shared
responsibility”	between	all	the	content	areas	within	K–12	education	(NCSS	2013,	7).	In
this	effort,	the	C3	Framework	was	aligned	with	college	and	career	readiness	standards.
These	focus,	in	general,	on	writing	process	skills,	such	as	the	text	types	of
argument/opinion,	informative/explanatory,	and	narrative,	as	well	as	the	production	of
“clear	and	coherent	writing”	that	is	“appropriate	to	task,	purpose,	and	audience”	(NCSS
2013,	63).	Although	I	refer	to	individual	writing	standards	throughout	this	book,	readers
can	see	their	entire	delineation	in	the	C3	Framework	document	available	through	the
National	Council	for	Social	Studies.	The	bottom	line,	however,	is	this:	twenty-first	century



teachers	of	social	studies	need	to	integrate	rigorous,	content-specific	writing	instruction
into	their	classrooms.

This	brings	me	to	my	work	as	an	educator	and	writing	consultant.	Schools	and	districts
across	the	country	are	amending	their	curricula	to	address	these	more	rigorous	academic
demands.	In	fact,	many	school	districts	have	initiated	writing	prompts	in	social	studies	at
key	grade	levels	as	a	part	of	their	ongoing	student	assessment.	In	Denver	Public	Schools,
for	example,	seventh	graders	are	now	given	a	writing	task	as	an	element	of	their	Midyear
Interim	Assessment.	On	one	of	these	assessments,	students	are	to	create	graphic	organizers
in	preparation	for	an	essay	addressing	a	given	prompt.	As	a	document-based	question
(DBQ),	students	are	given	both	a	primary	and	a	secondary	source	document	to	read.	In
their	responses	to	the	prompt,	they	are	to	defend	their	points	of	view	and	address	counter
arguments,	supported	by	text	evidence	from	the	documents.	For	students	to	be	successful
with	challenging	writing	tasks	such	as	this,	teachers	of	social	studies	need	to	employ
instructional	techniques	and	strategies	traditionally	used	exclusively	in	the	language	arts
classroom.	We	can’t	simply	assign	and	grade.	We	need	to	teach	the	appropriate	writing
skills	and	provide	the	necessary	support.	Therein	lies	a	learning	curve	for	many
curriculum	leaders	and	teachers.

Whereas	elementary	and	intermediate	teachers	have	probably	had	some	or	perhaps	even
extensive	training	with	the	writing	process	and	writing	instruction,	middle	school	social
studies	teachers	might	not	have	had	any	training.	Also,	there	are	the	very	specific	college
and	career	readiness	text	types	stressed	in	the	C3	Framework.	Even	teachers	trained	in	the
writing	process	have	needed	to	realign	the	focus	of	their	instruction	to	teach	to	these	new
standards.	As	a	result	of	this,	I	have	had	the	opportunity	to	work	with	many	social	studies
teachers	at	all	grade	levels	to	help	them	explore	effective	instructional	strategies	to	use	in
their	classrooms.	In	some	instances,	I	have	returned	to	districts	where	I	had	previously
worked	with	the	language	arts	teachers.	The	districts	wanted	not	only	to	strengthen	the
writing	instruction	of	the	social	studies	teachers	but	also	to	build	an	instructional	common
ground	among	the	different	content	areas.	They	wanted	students	to	be	taught	with	a
consistent	approach	and	with	the	same	emphasis	and	focus	across	the	curriculum—not	one
approach	in	third	grade,	another	in	fifth,	and	something	completely	different	in	eighth.

I	certainly	applauded	the	direction	in	which	the	schools	were	moving	and	looked
forward	to	working	with	their	teachers.	However,	when	I	began	my	presentations,	I	had	to
first	address	the	unspoken	“elephant	in	the	room.”	As	I	introduced	myself	and	what	I	was
there	to	present,	teachers	rarely	voiced	any	of	their	concerns	to	me.	I	believe	they	were
being	polite	to	me	as	a	guest,	but	I	knew	what	many	of	them	were	thinking	for	I’d	felt
similar	things.

These	thoughts	might	have	been	going	through	their	minds:

• With	all	the	content	I	have	to	cover,	how	will	I	have	time	to	teach	writing?

• I	teach	writing	in	my	language	arts	class.	Isn’t	that	enough?	I	have	four	other
content	areas	to	teach.

• We	use	a	specific	step-by-step	writing	program.	Will	I	need	to	create	an	additional
curriculum	to	address	writing	in	social	studies?

• I	was	trained	in	social	studies,	not	English.



• By	the	way,	what	do	sentence	fragments	have	to	do	with	the	early	causes	of	the	Civil
War?

These,	of	course,	are	very	legitimate	concerns.	In	social	studies	classes,	I	explained,	we
are	not	teaching	writing	as	such,	but	rather	using	writing	as	a	learning	tool.	Although	we
employ	many	of	the	same	strategies	as	in	our	language	arts	classes	and	are	supporting	the
shared	responsibility	of	literacy	instruction,	we	are	principally	using	writing	as	a	means—
a	means	to	prompt	students	to	think	deeper	about	the	content	and	to	communicate	a	more
comprehensive	understanding	of	it.	Communicating	one’s	understanding	parallels	one’s
learning.	Therefore,	the	time	we	devote	to	writing	and	writing	instruction	in	our
classrooms	is	time	we	are	actually	teaching	social	studies.

As	a	learning	tool,	writing	in	social	studies	classrooms	is	a	process	in	which	students	are
active	participants	in	their	own	learning.	Students	are	thinking,	talking,	and	writing
critically	about	the	events	and	issues	that	they	are	studying.	They	are	compiling	relevant
information	from	class	notes,	readings,	digital	and	media	presentations,	and	outside
research	and	presenting	it	in	a	variety	of	formats.	They	are	arguing	or	defending	opinions
or	claims	and	supporting	their	arguments	with	text	evidence	from	multiple	sources.	Using
different	mediums—both	print	and	visual—they	are	explaining	and	elaborating	on	ideas	or
concepts	from	their	units	of	study.	They	are	digging	deeper	into	historical	events	by
mapping	out	their	causes	and	effects.	They	are	discovering	similarities	and	differences
between	historical	figures,	events,	and	concepts.	They	are	exploring	and	writing	creative
narratives	to	enrich	their	understanding	of	people	and	times.	They	are	communicating
their	understanding.

In	Think	It,	Show	It	Social	Studies:	Strategies	for	Communicating	Understanding,	I
have	included	many	of	the	strategies	and	materials	I	have	personally	used	with	hundreds
of	students—students	just	like	yours—who	are	being	prepared	for	effective	and	successful
participation	in	college,	careers,	and	civic	life.	When	I’ve	worked	specifically	with	social
studies	teachers,	I’ve	challenged	myself	by	asking	the	following	question:

What	can	I	create	that	simplifies	the	writing	process	so	that	teachers	can	easily	and
effectively	integrate	it	into	their	classes?

All	teachers	must	teach	writing—regardless	of	their	backgrounds,	past	experiences	or
training	with	writing	instruction—and	without	sacrificing	precious	instructional	time	in
social	studies.	It	is	the	goal	of	this	book	to	respond	to	the	following	needs:

Goals	of	This	Book
• Provide	materials	that	teachers	need	which	have	been	tailored	and	are	best
suited	for	use	in	social	studies.

• Explain	instructional	models	that	can	be	relied	on	with	whatever	topics	are
part	of	the	existing	curriculum.

• Provide	mentor	texts,	student	sheets,	activities,	rubrics,	and	student
exemplars	that	teachers	can	immediately	use	in	their	social	studies
classrooms.





Writing	Process:	An	Overview

Social	studies	curriculum	presents	endless	and	creative	avenues	for	students	to	write.

In	social	studies	classes,	students	might	create	any	of	the	following	products:

• arguments

• biographies

• cartoons

• descriptions

• dialogues

• diaries

• editorials

• essays

• eulogies

• historical	fiction

• inscriptions

• interviews

• journals

• letters

• monologues

• news	stories

• opinion	papers

• parodies

• plays

• poetry

• public	notices

• reaction	papers



• reports

• résumés

• reviews

• skits

• slogans

• speeches

• time	capsule	lists

• TV	shows

Success	with	any	of	these	involves—to	varying	degrees—having	students	follow	the
stages	or	steps	of	the	writing	process.	These	stages	are	what	writers	think	and	do	as	they
write	and	can	be	replicated	in	a	classroom	setting.	Here	is	an	exercise	to	do	with	students
when	working	with	the	writing	process.

Model	It!

First,	have	students	think	of	all	the	words	they	know	or	can	think	of	when	they
hear	 the	 phrase	 “writing	 process.”	 Record	 their	 responses	 on	 the	 board.
Students’	brainstorm	may	include	the	following	words:

brainstorming,	capitalization,	corrections,	cue	words,	edit,	first	draft,	final
copy,	grades,	grammar,	graphic	organizers,	partner	proof,	peer	edit,
outlines,	prompts,	proofread,	publishing,	punctuation,	read,	rereading,
revise,	rubric,	scoring	rubric,	share,	spelling,	webs,	word	mines,	Venn
diagrams

Then	 say,	 “If	we	 think	 of	 the	writing	 process	 as	 a	 story	with	 a	 beginning,	 a
middle,	and	an	end,	where	would	each	of	the	words	that	you	brainstormed	fall?
Work	with	a	partner	to	categorize	our	list	into	a	three-column	chart.”	(See	the
chart	on	page	12	for	an	example	sort.)

BEGINNING MIDDLE END

brainstorming

graphic	organizers

outlines

prompts

Venn	diagrams

webs

word	mines

cue	words

first	draft

partner	proof

peer	edit

scoring	rubric

capitalization	and	punctuation

corrections

edit

final	copy

grades

grammar

proofread

publishing



read

rereading

revise

scoring	rubric

share

spelling

With	these	lists,	discuss	writing	as	a	process	with	beginning,	middle,	and	end
activities	and	with	steps	that	can	be	followed	as	students	work	their	way
toward	final	written	products.

This	process	is	stressed	in	today’s	college	and	career	readiness	standards.	The	process
includes	prewriting,	revising,	editing,	and	rewriting.	In	classroom	instruction,	the	writing
process	is	commonly	broken	into	these	stages:

1.	prewriting/planning

2.	first	draft

3.	revision

4.	editing

5.	final	draft/proofreading

6.	sharing	and/or	publishing

It	is	important	to	know	that	although	the	writing	process	appears	to	proceed	in	a	linear,
step-by-step	sequence,	it	really	doesn’t.	The	process	has	a	more	fluid,	cyclical	nature,	and
students	sometimes	need	to	swing	back	and	forth	between	the	stages.	Ross	M.	Burkhardt
(2002)	includes	this	concept	as	one	of	his	10	fundamental	assertions	about	writing.	In	his
eighth	assertion,	he	states,	Writing	is	a	recursive	process”	(17).	A	student	may	discover
that	while	working	on	a	first	draft,	he	or	she	needs	an	explanation	of	something	and	must
revert	back	to	the	prewriting	stage	with	research.	In	the	same	way,	while	revising,	a
student	might	discover	that	the	writing’s	organization	is	illogical	or	doesn’t	read	well,	and
he	or	she	needs	to	redraft	sections	of	text.	“This	recursive	process	continues,”	Burkhardt
states,	until	the	author	is	satisfied	that	the	piece	is	done”	(20).

Prewriting/Planning
In	the	prewriting/planning	stage,	students	select	topics,	identify	the	purpose	and	genre

of	writing,	assemble	and	organize	content,	and	generate	vocabulary.	To	introduce	students
to	the	prewriting/planning	stage,	choose	from	the	following	activities:

• brainstorms

• data	charts

• freewrites



• graphic	organizers

• lists

• maps

• outlines

• T-charts

• Venn	diagrams

• webs

• word	clusters

• word	mines

An	example	of	a	prewriting	activity	sheet	to	use	with	students	is	Thinking	Through	Your
Writing	(Figure	1.1	on	page	14;	reproducible	on	page	144).	It	supports	students	as	they
plan	to	write	about	specific	topics.	With	it,	students	first	identify	topics,	purposes	for
writing,	and	types	of	writing	(e.g.,	argument,	first-person	narrative,
informative/explanatory).	The	“Questions	My	Writing	Will	Answer”	section	allows
students	to	begin	to	think	through	questions	that	need	to	be	researched	for	the	assignment,
often	with	both	primary	and	secondary	sources.	These	questions	function	as	starting	points
for	students’	research	and	often	can	be	generated	together	as	a	class.	Finally,	students
record	the	form	in	which	their	writing	should	be	submitted	(e.g.,	report,	poem,	newspaper
article).

Figure	1.1	Thinking	Through	Your	Writing

Thinking	Through	Your	Writing	can	be	applied	to	a	variety	of	topics	and	writing



purposes.	It	can	also	be	used	with	various	grade	levels	for	both	beginning	and	advanced
students.	The	following	is	an	example	of	the	first	few	steps	with	Thinking	Through	Your
Writing	that	uses	the	topic	of	an	American	president.

Model	It!

In	preparing	to	write	a	report	on	an	American	president,	a	student	starts	with
the	 topic	 “the	 president.”	 The	 purpose	 and	 type	 of	 writing	 will	 be	 to	 give
information	 about	 the	 life	 and	 importance	of	 the	 president	 in	 an	 explanatory
text.	Next,	 the	 student	begins	 to	 formulate	 the	questions	 that	will	need	 to	be
answered	and	included	as	part	of	the	report:

• When	was	he	born?

• He	was	part	of	what	historical	era?

• What	role	or	contribution	did	he	play	in___________(unit	of	study)?

• What	details	do	we	know	about	his	position	in	history?

Finally,	on	the	sheet,	the	student	identifies	that	the	form	or	format	of	the	final
piece	 will	 be	 a	 report.	 While	 students	 are	 researching	 answers	 to	 their
questions,	 have	 them	 keep	 running	 lists	 of	 the	 key	 or	 domain-specific
vocabulary	 for	 their	 topics.	 These	 are	 the	 words	 germane	 to	 the	 content	 or
domains	 they	 are	 exploring	 (e.g.,	 president,	 ratification,	 U.S.	 Constitution,
served	 in,	 delegate	 to,	 framing	 of,	 Continental	 Congress).	 The	 use	 and
understanding	 of	 these	 words	 act	 as	 functioning	 knowledge	 in	 their	 writing
about	 topics	 of	 study.	 With	 their	 topics,	 purposes	 for,	 types	 of	 writing,
established	content	gathered,	vocabulary	collected,	and	final	forms	identified,
students	are	prepared	to	write.

Another	prewriting	sheet	along	the	same	lines	is	the	Add	a	Biographical	Fact	Planning
Sheet	(Figure	1.2;	reproducible	on	page	145).	Again,	this	prewriting	activity	has	students
identify	their	topics	and	write	questions	at	the	same	time	they	are	searching	for	interesting
facts.	On	this	sheet,	they	write	their	questions	as	well	as	the	information	they	find	during
their	research.	Have	students	include	citations	for	each	of	the	items,	indicating	their	text
evidence.	Also,	to	help	them	with	the	initial	organization	of	their	texts,	have	them	write
numbers	next	to	each	of	their	bulleted	pieces	of	information	in	a	probable	sequence.



Figure	1.2	Add	a	Biographical	Fact	Planning	Sheet

Using	the	filled-in	sheet,	they	can	then	write	biographical	fact	poems.	In	this	format,	the
student	adds	one	biographical	fact	to	each	successive,	repeating	line.	The	poems	are	then
presented	as	a	guessing	game	to	the	class.	Using	the	example	of	research	with	presidents,
here	is	a	sample:

Which	President	Am	I?
A

A	president

A	president	born	in	1751

A	president	born	in	1751,	involved	in	the	American	Revolution

A	president	born	in	1751,	involved	in	the	American	Revolution,	who	did	not	sign
the	Declaration	of	Independence

A	president	born	in	1751,	involved	in	the	American	Revolution,	who	did	not	sign
the	Declaration	of	Independence,	but	did	influence	the	planning	and	ratification	of
the	U.S.	Constitution

A	president	born	in	1751,	involved	in	the	American	Revolution,	who	did	not	sign
the	Declaration	of	Independence,	but	did	influence	the	planning	and	ratification	of
the	U.S.	Constitution,	and	who	declared	war	on	Britain	in	1812.

(Who	am	I?—James	Madison)



Copies	of	both	Thinking	Through	Your	Writing	and	Add	a	Biographical	Fact	Planning
Sheet	can	be	found	in	the	appendix	(pages	144–145).	An	extension	on	how	to	use	both
sheets	is	included	in	chapter	6.

First	Draft
Having	students	write	first	drafts	is	the	second	stage	in	the	writing	process.	To	write

first	drafts,	students	should	use	text	elements	and	materials	from	the	prewriting	stage.

Knowing	the	purpose	for	and	the	intended	type	of	writing,	and	having	assembled	the
initial	content	and	generated	key	vocabulary,	students	start	writing	their	first	drafts.
During	the	writing,	students	should	be	busy	completing	many	tasks:	looking	up	synonyms,
double-checking	facts,	going	back	to	their	sources	and	gathering	additional	information,
rereading	passages,	and	perhaps	discussing	ideas	with	someone.	On	their	papers,	they	may
have	erasures	and	crossed-out	words.	They	may	have	lines	drawn	out	to	their	margins	with
extensions	to	sentences	and	ideas	written	out.	The	first	draft	is	best	described	as	a	work	in
progress.	At	this	stage,	students	are	encouraged	to	write	their	ideas	clearly	and	in
organized	ways,	all	the	while	knowing	that	there	will	be	later	opportunities	to	fine-tune
their	work.	Although	spelling,	punctuation,	and	grammar	are	always	important,	they	will
specifically	be	addressed	later	in	the	writing	process	and	should	not	be	stumbling	blocks	at
this	stage.

Revision
The	revision	stage	is	where	students	look	at	the	writing	again,	re-examine,	and	make

changes	that	improve	the	content,	organization,	and	clarity	of	their	writing.

The	revision	process	allows	students	to	review	the	content	of	their	drafts	and	consider
what	might	need	to	be	clarified,	added,	shifted	around,	or	deleted.	A	common	acronym
called	ARMS	can	be	used	to	help	students	remember	the	revision	process:

1.	Add	content

2.	Remove	content

3.	Move	content

4.	Substitute	for	different	word,	idea,	or	example

Students	should	know	that	at	the	revision	stage,	they	are	reconsidering	or	“reseeing”
their	first	drafts	in	an	effort	to	improve	them.	Have	them	start	by	thinking	about	the
questions	on	Revising	My	Writing	(Figure	1.3;	reproducible	on	page	147).



Figure	1.3	Revising	My	Writing

At	times,	it	is	beneficial	to	have	students	work	in	pairs	or	groups	to	comment	on	and
receive	feedback	on	each	other’s	drafts	using	the	same	type	of	questioning.	At	this	point,
they	are	working	together	not	only	to	consider	the	organization	of	the	piece	but	also	to
take	critical	looks	at	the	actual	content.	Other	stylistic	considerations	include:	Does	it
engage	the	reader?	Are	sentences	and	vocabulary	used	correctly	and	effectively?	These
are	referred	to	as	the	Three	Cs	of	Effective	Writing:	Clear,	Coherent,	and	Correct.	Many
times	during	the	revision	stage,	it	is	best	to	discuss	students’	papers	with	them	in	short,
individual	writing	conferences	using	questions,	such	as	the	following:

Writing	Conference	Questions
• What	do	you	think	of	your	work	so	far?	Are	there	any	problems?

• Is	there	anything	else	you	think	you	might	need	to	say	about	your	topic?	Do
you	think	you	need	more	information?

• Are	there	places	that	need	more	details?	More	explanation?

• Is	there	another	way	to	look	at	this	idea	or	another	way	to	explain	it?

• What	did	you	mean	to	say	here?	Can	it	be	made	clearer	for	the	reader?

• How	is	this	idea	connected	to	the	other	ideas	in	the	piece?

• Here	you	are	almost	repeating	word	for	word	what	you	said	earlier.	How
might	you	revise	that?

• Are	there	any	facts	that	you	think	you	might	need	to	double-check?



Editing
The	editing	stage	is	where	students	identify	and	correct	mistakes	in	grammar,

punctuation,	spelling,	and	capitalization.	It	is	a	time	for	students	to	specifically	assess	their
work	to	look	for	possible	mistakes	with	the	mechanics.	The	acronym	CUPS	can	be	used	to
remind	students	what	they	should	be	looking	for.

1. Capitalization—includes	the	first	word	of	each	sentence	and	all	proper	nouns

2. Usage—includes	subject/verb	agreement,	homophones,	sentence	fragments	and
run-ons,	and	forming	plurals

3. Punctuation—includes	marks	at	the	ends	of	sentences,	commas	in	a	series,
commas	in	dates,	and	apostrophes	in	contractions	and	for	possession

4. Spelling—check	all	questionable	spelling

At	this	stage	of	the	writing	process,	students	know	that	they	are	to	mark	up	their	drafts
using	editing	marks	to	indicate	where	they	need	to	make	corrections.	It	is	best	to	use	the
same	editing	marks	that	are	used	in	language	arts	classes.	During	this	process,	students	are
specifically	looking	for	mistakes	with	mechanics	of	their	writing.	During	the	editing
process,	display	or	hand	out	copies	of	The	Editing	Process	(Figure	1.4;	reproducible	on
page	190)	to	help	focus	students’	attention	as	they	edit	their	writing.

Figure	1.4	The	Editing	Process

Model	It!



Students	 are	 to	 read	 their	 drafts,	 noticing	 and	 considering	 possible	 errors.
Along	with	the	many	other	writing	issues,	always	focus	first	on	the	common—
and	maddening—homophone	errors	that	students	(and	adults	alike)	notoriously
make.	These	are	types	of	high-glare	errors	because	they	are	the	errors	we	find
most	glaring	on	pages.	The	following	is	a	small	sampling	of	high-glare	errors.

• its	versus	it’s

• whose	versus	who’s

• your	versus	you’re

• to,	two,	and	too

• their,	there,	and	they’re

• our	versus	are

Share	100	Critical	Spelling	Words	and	Troublesome	Homophones	(pages	148–149).	It	is
best	to	share	these	lists	with	students	as	they	are	editing	their	writing.

Besides	the	common	writing	errors,	individual	students	have	errors	that	are	more
frequently	made.	I	call	them	“personal	error	patterns.”	To	address	these,	have	students
maintain	records	of	their	error	patterns	in	Writer’s	Notebooks.	Writer’s	Notebooks	are
simple	spiral	notebooks	that	students	keep	for	any	and	all	writing	that	they	complete.	The
notebooks	become	personal,	ongoing	reference	books	for	students.	In	the	notebooks,
students	record	the	types	of	errors	that	they	have	frequent	problems	with	along	with
strategies	for	how	to	correct	them.	For	example,	if	a	student	has	a	tendency	to	write	with
sentence	fragments,	his	or	her	Writer’s	Notebook	would	have	strategies	for	recognizing
and	correcting	fragments.

It	is	important	to	know	that	Writer’s	Notebooks	are	not	static	books	with	the	same,
copied	pages	year	after	year.	Rather,	they	are	ongoing	reference	books	that	evolve	as
students	make	their	way	through	the	writing	process.	In	your	classroom,	if	you	see	that
students	are	making	errors	with	forming	plurals,	have	short,	whole-class	mini	lessons	on
forming	plurals.	Students	should	take	notes	during	these	lessons	and	copy	written
summaries	and	strategies	into	their	notebooks.	Then,	have	them	refer	to	their	notebooks	to
make	corrections	on	their	papers.	The	same	thing	is	true	of	the	individual	errors	on	papers.
For	example,	mark	misspelled	critical	spelling	words,	and	have	individual	students
reference	a	spelling	list	copied	into	their	notebooks	to	correct	them.	The	Writer’s
Notebook	will	be	a	critical	and	helpful	aid	during	the	editing	process.



Furthermore,	while	students	are	going	through	their	drafts,	they	are	to	think	through	and
decide:	Do	I	need	an	apostrophe	here?	Is	that	the	correct	use	of	“sense”?	They	then,	of
course,	have	to	determine	what	to	correct.	It	is	also	important,	in	the	same	way	as	the
language	arts	class,	for	the	social	studies	class	to	contain	many	reference	books	and	aids
for	students	to	use	and	refer	to	during	this	process.	Having	marked	their	papers	using
editing	marks,	students	are	now	ready	to	rewrite	or	type	their	final	copies.

Final	Draft	and	Proofreading
The	final	draft	and	proofreading	stage	allows	students	to	find	and	correct	errors	and

oversights	as	the	final	copy	is	completed.	Students	write	or	type	their	final	copies,
amending	the	text	with	the	finalized	revisions.

However,	before	they	turn	the	paper	in,	they	are	to	proofread	it	a	final	time.	Again,	they
are	to	double-check	their	mechanics	and	conventions	but	also	look	for	any	oversights	that
might	have	occurred	during	rewriting.	Was	something	inadvertently	left	out	that	was
meant	to	be	included	in	the	piece?	Does	something	still	need	to	be	corrected?	Is	there
anything	that	needs	to	be	corrected	now?	At	this	point,	students	could	work	together	in	an
activity	called	Partner	Proofing	(Figure	1.5;	reproducible	on	page	150).

Model	It!

Pair	up	students,	and	assign	each	of	 them	a	 role	and	responsibility:	writer	or
reader.	 The	writer	 gives	 his	 or	 her	 paper	 to	 the	 reader.	 The	 reader	 reads	 the
paper	with	these	responsibilities:

• Note	words,	sentences,	or	ideas	that	give	them—as	readers—difficulty.

• Note	any	problems	with	clarity—does	it	make	sense?

• Note	any	mechanical	errors	or	problems.

• Note	parts	that	are	particularly	well	written.

After	reading,	 the	writer	and	reader	work	and	discuss	 the	piece	together.	The
reader	points	out	the	well-written	sections	and	shares	any	writing	problems	he
or	she	noted.	Any	editing	decisions	should	be	made	together.	Afterwards,	they
exchange	roles	and	work	with	the	other	text.



Figure	1.5	Partner	Proofing

Sharing	and/or	Publishing
The	last	stage	in	the	writing	process	provides	students	with	the	opportunity	to

acknowledge	and	celebrate	their	writing.	At	this	stage,	there	are	many	ways	to	support
students’	writing	efforts.

Ways	to	Share	Student	Writing
• Reports	can	be	read	aloud	to	the	class	and	to	other	classes.

• Book	reviews	can	be	compiled	into	a	class	collection.

• Plays	and	skits	can	be	acted	out.

• Interviews	can	be	done	in	costume	and	recorded.

• Arguments	can	be	presented	in	debates.

• Speeches	can	be	given.

• Mock	newspapers	that	include	news	articles,	cartoons,	editorials,	book
reviews,	and	letters	to	the	editor	can	be	published.

• Dialogues	between	historical	figures	can	be	recorded	and	put	on	a	class	web
page.

• Biographies	can	be	visually	and	digitally	presented.

The	stages	and	activities	of	the	writing	process	present	a	foundation	for	social	studies



teachers	to	integrate	writing	into	their	classrooms.	The	process	was	never	meant	to	be	a
step-by-step	procedure	that	has	to	be	adhered	to	each	and	every	time	students	do	a	writing
assignment	but	rather	a	guideline	to	the	structure	of	authentic	writing	instruction	in	social
studies	curriculum.	Please	consider	the	purpose	and	format	of	assignments.	With	informal
pieces	and	quick	writes,	for	example,	the	prewriting	and	editing	stages	may	justifiably	be
scaled	back,	whereas	more	formal	assignments	warrant	more	thorough	use	of	the	writing
process.	Incorporate	the	different	prewriting,	revision,	and	editing	strategies	into
instruction	as	they	best	serve	the	growth	of	students.	Effective	teachers,	be	they	social
studies	or	language	arts	teachers,	employ	the	best	strategies	that	produce	the	best	results
from	their	students.	Chapter	2	will	present	an	instructional	model	that	streamlines	the
writing	process	as	it	can	be	used	in	your	social	studies	classroom.
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